Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Annual Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 1st May 2018 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
 Mr Nigel Sullivan (Chair), Mr Anthony Timmins (Vice-Chair), Mr Mike Caston, Mr Richard Watson, Mr John Wheeler and Mr Stephen Wilmott
Also present:
Carla Petersen (Clerk)
Members of the Public: Mrs Barbara Leathersich- Langley Poor Marshes
Apologies for Absence – Mrs Frances Kirkpatrick (health), Mr Barry Stone (health),  Mr Jaan Larner
1. To Elect the Chairman – Mr Timmins proposed Mr Sullivan continue as Chairman, this was seconded by Mr Watson.  All agreed.
2. To Elect the Vice-Chairman – Mr Sullivan proposed Mr Timmins. All agreed. 
3. To Elect the Responsible Finance Officer – All agreed Clerk to continue as Responsible Finance Officer.

4. Elected Chairman to sign declaration of acceptance of office – Mr Sullivan signed appropriate form, witnessed by the Clerk.
5. Review and adoption of appropriate standing orders and financial regulations – Documents reviewed – No amendments necessary.
6. Review of inventory of land and assets including buildings and office equipment - Assets reviewed – Clerk to update the asset figures to take into account the new play area equipment. 
7. Review of the Councils and/or employees memberships of other bodies –  All current memberships agreed: 
· Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC) £119.43 per annum

· Community Action Norfolk  £20 per annum

· National Playing Fields Association £20 per annum.  

8. Review of the Councils Complaints procedures – No amendments necessary.

9. Review the Councils procedures for handling requests made under the Freedom of Information Action 2000 and the Data Protection Action 1998 – No amendments at present.  After 25th May 2018 amendments will be necessary to comply with General Data Protection Regulation.
10. Review of the Councils Policy for dealing with the press/media – No amendments necessary.
11. Setting dates, times and place of ordinary meetings of the full council for the year ahead – All agreed to continue with holding meetings the first Tuesday of the Month at 7.30pm with the exception of August when no meeting is held.  Clerk to distribute dates to Councillors and publicise on the Notice Boards.
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  (Item number 4 was agreed to be brought forward). 
  Mrs Leathersich gave her report then left the meeting.
1. Chairman’s Report - Mr Sullivan reported (to be inserted)     .
2. County Councillors Report - Provided by email from Mr Barry Stone. 
Broadband – our Better Broadband for Norfolk programme has already transformed broadband speeds for many people in the county, including in some of our most rural areas. We’re on course to increase superfast broadband access in Norfolk to 95 per cent by March 2020 but we need to do more to reach the final five per cent. So we’re looking to invest an additional £13m into the programme to extend superfast broadband coverage and get us much closer to our goal of eliminating broadband inequality in the county.
Mobile coverage – our new Digital Innovation and Efficiency Committee is leaving no stone unturned in the drive to improve the county’s mobile coverage (with a target of 98%) – working with the big four mobile providers and identifying opportunities to work together to improve the quality and reach of mobile data and voice coverage in Norfolk. In February we kicked off a campaign to improve coverage, with our survey van scouring the county to identify areas of greatest need. We are also using our county council-owned buildings to help overcome ‘not spots’, by putting mast on top of them to improve phone signals. 
A47 – we continue to actively work with the A47 Alliance, bringing together key stakeholders from Lowestoft to Peterborough to lobby for improvements to this important trunk road. Throughout 2017 we worked with Highways England (HE) to develop proposals for sections of dualling and junction improvements to deliver the already funded projects (over £300m) as soon as possible.  In Norfolk, this has seen the preferred scheme solutions announced by HE for dual carriageways between Easton and North Tuddenham, and from Blofield to Burlingham.  It has also resulted in proposed junction improvement details being published for the A47/A11 Thickthorn junction, as well as the Vauxhall junction in Great Yarmouth.  The County Council is currently delivering improvements to the rail station junction in Great Yarmouth, using funding provided by HE, which has also confirmed its commitment to complete the construction of all these projects between 2020 and 2023.  We are also actively engaging – with the A47 Alliance – in securing the next round of funding for further trunk road improvements due to be delivered between 2020 and 2025.  Our two priorities in Norfolk remain unchanged: to see dualling of the Acle Straight and the Tilney to East Winch sections.  This all builds towards the ultimate aim of seeing the A47 being a dual carriageway from Great Yarmouth through to Peterborough and the A1.
The NDR – construction of the Norwich Northern Distributor Road (NDR – the A1270) made good progress over the summer of 2017, allowing the opening of the first 6 km, from the A1270 Fakenham Road to the A140 Cromer Road, to open in November, more than three months ahead of schedule. This was followed by the next 7.75km to the A1151 Wroxham Road before Christmas. The final phase, 5.25km from the A1151 Wroxham Road to the connecting roundabout on the Postwick Hub, is on course to open to traffic on the 11th April 2018.  

Norwich Western Link – we have continued to develop the initial business case appraisal for a Norwich Western Link – to join the NDR to the Norwich southern bypass.  The work undertaken during 2017 (and reported to Committee in October) included modelling to provide an indicative assessment of a possible dual or single carriageway solution. This work was based on an assumed alignment (which should not be taken to be a preferred solution). The economic appraisal provided a high value for money (vfm) rating (using Department for Transport guidance).   The next steps include further scheme development, technical and environmental work and consultation to be completed throughout 2018. 

Long Stratton bypass – getting a bypass built around Long Stratton is one of the County Council’s top infrastructure priorities for Norfolk, and something we have long been pressing for. There was good news in February, as developers submitted a planning application to South Norfolk Council which included plans for a bypass. There’s a long way to go before any decisions are reached but this is an important step in the right direction, and the planning consultation is a great opportunity for people to have their say in this important matter. 
Hales roundabout – in January, work started on £1.63m roundabout to replace Norfolk’s most dangerous main road junction on the A146 at Hales junction, which currently has the worst accident record for a main road in Norfolk.  .
And more roundabouts – we’ve also had £3m from the Government for a new Hempnall roundabout which at the time of publication is out for public consultation.  
Market towns – our Environment, Development and Transport Committee agreed in September 2017 to carry out a series of studies looking at short-, medium- and long-term transport impacts of growth in market towns – to help us identify and plan interventions ahead of growth.  The first year’s studies, in Dereham, Thetford, North Walsham, Swaffham and Diss, are already under way, in close cooperation with local stakeholders, including town and district councils.  

LEADER project reaches funding milestone – funding allocated to rural businesses in Norfolk and north Suffolk through the LEADER programme, an initiative managed by the county council, passed the £3m mark in December. Since Norfolk and north Suffolk’s LEADER programme started, the five Local Action Groups (LAGs) have awarded millions to 69 rural projects, including: 

Repton Property Developments – Norfolk is growing and we need enough houses for people to live in. Gathering information about the types of housing required will help us support economic regeneration and has the potential for us to make money from our own properties. With this in mind, we have set up our own company, Repton Property Developments Ltd, to do this work. We’re scrutinising our own property estate as, if we offer several services from fewer buildings, we can sell surplus property and reduce running costs. And having several services in one place also offers a better service to the public. 

Fire and Rescue – councillors from our Communities Committee voted unanimously in January that the Fire and Rescue Service should continue to be governed by the county council.  In 2016/17 (latest stats available), our Fire and Rescue Service attended 7,340 incidents and rescued over 700 people.  

And finally… recycling Norfolk’s disused railways
As part of our vision for a cycling and walking network for the county, a feasibility study is looking at bringing disused railways and other underused parts of the transport network back into use as cycling and walking routes which would help make the county a top walking
3. District Councillors Report – (Provided by e-mail from Mr Jaan Larner and read out at last month’s meeting). 
4. Langley Poor Marshes Report – Mrs Barbara Leathersich reported that as at December 2017 there were 23 recipients who had received donations from the Langley Poor Marshes Trust.  A request was made for Sam Frost and Tom Bartlett to be re-elected.  Councillors all agreed.  The next meeting of Langley Poor Marshes Trust will be in June 2018.  There are funds available for those in need to come forward with a request to be considered.  Mr Sullivan had been approached by a parishioner in need and their details will be forwarded to Langley Poor Marshes.  If anyone is interested in being considered or knows anyone, please contact Barbara Leathersich on 528888, Sam Frost on 520662 or Tom Bartlett on 520657. 
5. Hardley Windmill Report – Mr Timmins reported 2017 was a successful season with 536 visitors to the mill and 252 making overnight stays on the moorings.  In addition special events included the Mid Summer Frolic, Yare Navigation Race Lunch, the Just Friends Walk, a visit from Coldham Hall Sailing Club and a local wedding reception.  We were pleased to welcome the visit of wherry Maud during the summer thus continuing our link with the family of the late Vincent Pargeter, the millwright who made and fitted the sails during the restoration of the mill in 2009.  As a hobby he also restored Maud.  The FOHW donated £100 to the Wherry Maud Trust for further restoration work.  Following the previous years’ repaint of the sails Mike Stephenson backed up by millwright Tim Whiting commenced work on the repainting of the cap.  For most of the year the mill was fully operational and able to pump water when the wind was sufficiently strong.  Unfortunately in September debris from the dyke caused a blockage below the turbine impeller.  Repair work is currently taking place.  Until completed the mill is able to turn but cannot pump. The engineering work, grass cutting, maintenance of the visitor centre, guiding visitors up the mill, providing refreshments and the organising of rotas and special events are largely down to the dedicated team of volunteers.  Sincere thanks to all who made this another successful year.

6. Hardley Bird Hide Report – Provided by Mrs Kirkpatrick and read out by Mr Sullivan.  The Bird Hide was built in July 2005 with funding of £7265 received from many local Groups.  It is situated on the edge of Hardley Flood which was on the Wherrymans Way before the bridge near Hardley Hall became impassable closing access in 2016.  However the path between Loddon, Chedgrave Common and the second bridge has been opened.  There is much local support for the re-opening of the whole path which would benefit local residents and visitors alike.
7. Langley Cross Report – Provided by Mrs Kirkpatrick and read out by Mr Sullivan.
Langley Cross is one of the most elegant of the twenty three medieval wayside crosses in Norfolk.  It was built by the Monks of Langley Abbey in the 14th Century.  The urgent work to the Cross, especially the broken shaft, the crumbling base and rotten posts was undertaken and completed on 21st September at a cost of £19,000 and handed over to the land-owner Mr Matthew Hutton and the Norfolk Conservation Officer.  The Cross being much easier to look after only requires visiting each month and keeping the area free of weeds.
8. Hardley Cross Report –Provided by Mrs Kirkpatrick and read out by Mr Sullivan.  

This 16th Century monument is erected on the banks of the River Yare near the junction of the River Chet to mark the boundary of jurisdiction between Norwich and Great Yarmouth.  Despite many passed repairs it is generally in good condition.  However in 2016 a plaque fell from the Cross and required repair.  It was decided the plaque being very hard to read needed replacing.  The Norwich City Council undertook this work and replaced it early this year.  The moorings beside the River Yare for six boats and the Wherrymans Way ensure the Cross is well visited.  I visit each month and keep the site free of weeds.
9 .Village Hall Report – Mr Wheeler reported the Village Hall Committee started the year with 3 members and remarkably increased their numbers by a further 3 at the end of the year.  The Hall made a loss of £300 for the year and has approximately £2500 in the bank.  The rates of hire have not changed for 6 years.  There is now a need to increase hire rates to fill the negative balance.  It is hoped that with the extra Committee members there will be an injection of ideas which will enable the Village Hall to generate more revenue. 
10. Parish Councillors Reports – None
11. Public Participation – None
12. Date of next Meeting – Tuesday 5 June 2018 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.

The Meeting closed at 19.55 pm.
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